MEMO 									February 6, 2012

To:  Joaquin Ruiz, Dean College of Science

From: Tom Swetnam, Director, Laboratory of Tree-Ring Research

Re: Bryant Bannister Tree-Ring Building budget and schedule problems

We are all very glad to see that the project has finally begun.  However, we are now about 1 year late relative to the first printed schedule, and several budget problems have now arisen because of lack of timely action by the University (PD&C) and because of new requirements and construction changes added to the project by the University (but NOT by the Laboratory of Tree-Ring Research).

As you know, I have repeatedly expressed my deep concern about the long delays and other problems in the management of this building project over the past year.  I am very glad to see that PD&C has now taken my concerns very seriously, and they are moving forward quickly with focused leadership under Chris Kraft as the University’s Construction Manager.  Brian Dolan and Rodney Mackey have also taken strong action and are working to get things back on track, and I am grateful to them for that.

The main problem we must deal with now is a projected budget overrun of at least $600,000.  This over run is likely to be even higher if other anticipated additional costs arise, such as costs for accelerating the project to assure a completion by the end of December 2012.

My purposes here are to (1) lay out the reasons for the cost overruns and delays, as I understand them,  (2) to reiterate the reasons why the scheduled completion date of December 2012 is critically important to acheive, (3) to explain that further budget cuts to the furniture, finishings and fixed equipment parts of the budget are not justified, and (4) state for the record that I believe the University must identify other sources to fill the budget deficits – either from categories within the current budget that the University has discretion over, or from other sources.

Reasons for Delays and Cost Overruns

There are several things that have added to the basic construction cost of the building.  I attach one of the recent spreadsheets we have received from Chris Kraft.  You will note that the GMP for the building signed with the builder, Lang Wyatt, was $7,878,495.   You will also see the Delta 2 General Revisions are listed as $494,180.  These revisions are related to a required redesign of aspects of the HVAC system in the building, and the addition of a sprinkler system to be added to the Math East Building.  These changes were required by the University (PD&C, FM, or RM) after the GMP was established with Lang Wyatt.  Hence these late added changes cost significant extra amounts that probably would have been avoided or would have been less if the required changes would have been incorporated earlier in the design process.  Again, these were changes imposed by the University (and not by LTRR, the builders or architects) at a late stage in the process, and these changes have likely cost more than they would have if identified earlier.  Because of the lateness of the project now, the funds to make up the deficits are being sought from other categories in the budget (i.e., furniture, finishing and fixed equipment) whereas these categories may not have been the primary means of meeting these costs if they had been identified and included earlier in the design process.

In addition to the HVAC and sprinkler system related changes, there were additional costs due to changes required for the underground water and gas lines in the vicinity of the construction site, and for emergency and ADA access to the Math East Building during construction (see Delta 5 and other items under 2A. in the spreadsheet).  These late changes also were cited as reasons for the lengthy delays in beginning actual construction phase of the project.

The architects are still re-designing the Sun Shade (Scrim) for the building, and it is hoped that there will be a savings in that re-design, but it is not certain yet that this will be a savings (rather than additional cost) or how much it will be.  

Sources for Meeting the Cost Overruns

The Tree-Ring Lab has made a very concerted effort to help meet some of the cost overruns by cutting our plans for Furniture, Fittings, & Equipment (FF&E, item 4 in the spreadsheet) and the Special Fixed Equipment (i.e., casework in labs and offices, item 2C).  In total, $1,250,000 was originally budgeted for these categories.  Working with the architects (Kelly Bauer and others) we believe we have reduced this amount to under $1,000,000.  That is, we have cut about $250,000 to 300,000 of costs by reducing the amount and quality of the furniture, built-in casework, and other fixed equipment.  Essentially, we have compromised from our starting plan of having all new furniture in the new building to a mix of about half new and half old, and significantly less built-in case work in labs and offices.  We have also reduced our hopes (and dreams!) for some of the good quality items we planned for the public exhibit spaces, teaching/multi-purpose room, and various furnishings.

Because of the University’s role in creating these cost overruns that now must be met, we think there is a responsibility of the University to help fill the deficits.  We leave it for the University to identify other possible sources within the existing budget or other sources to help meet the deficits.  We feel, however, that LTRR has done its part and made sacrifices to help fix problems that were not created by us.  At this point, we feel that further cuts in FF&E or other categories affecting the quality of the building will seriously damage our goal for this building to be a high quality showcase and public place on campus for a world-famous science institution with an important and continuing mission on campus and for the state. 

What is riding on all this?

I won’t belabor these points, but I will be happy to describe them further at length if desired:
--One of the University’s most important donors *ever* gave $9 million to this project; she is aging and she is displeased about the various delays; I have not told her about the budget problems yet.
--We have another very promising donor who has recently granted about $600,000 of new research funding to LTRR, with a prospect of much larger gift/endowment, dependent in large measure on having a suitable new building to house personnel and other parts of this new Center for Mediterranean Archaeology & The Environment.  This donor is watching to see how our building progresses.
--LTRR faculty secured about $6 million in new funds from the National Science Foundation, National Endowment for the Humanities and other sources in 2011 for new research, hiring of new personnel, *and* for shelving equipment to be placed in the Math East Basement.  Meeting these commitments to the federal government, and on schedule as promised, requires that our building be finished by the end of 2012, and substantially as planned.  If there are further delays or we can not have the space quality and quantity that we have planned, this will seriously jeopardize our ability to meet these commitments, OR to secure future grants.
[bookmark: _GoBack]--LTRR and College of Science has hired 4 new faculty members in the past 2 years, and 2 more have recently signed letters of offer. ALL of these faculty were told (at various times) that they can expect the building, their new offices and labs by middle of 2012 (for the first ones hired) and now the end of 2012 for most recent hires.  These commitments were made because these were the relatively confident timelines we were given at various stages by PD&C.









